Tuition Review Advisory Committee (TRAC) Meeting 
MINUTES
September 4, 2014
2:45 – 4:00 p.m.

 Chancellor’s Conference Room
Members Present:  Warwick Arden (Co-Chair), Rusty Mau (Co-Chair), Jeff Braden, Katherine Annett-Hitchcock, Jeff Braden, Paul Cohen, Krista Domnick, David Fiala, Maureen Grasso, Charles Leffler, Mike Mullen, Tolu Oyelowo, Ron Prestage (by telephone), David Zonderman
Others Present:  Lewis Carson, Retta Clemons, Steve Keto, Duane Larick, Barbara Moses, Mick Kulikowski, Karli Moore, Vicki Pennington 
Provost Arden opened the meeting and led discussions for agenda items 1, 2 and 3.  He began by welcoming members and asking  members to introduce themselves.  Following introductions, he gave a big-picture overview.  Provost Arden described the three types of tuition increases:

· Legislative increase:  The NC Legislature increases tuition and uses the tuition increase to off-set state appropriations.  The campuses don’t get to keep legislative tuition increases.

· Campus-initiated tuition increase (CITI): is what this Tuition Review Advisory Committee is dealing with in these four meetings.  Funds from the CITI come back to the campus.

· Premium tuition increase: This type tuition is program specific and is most commonly approved for enhancing master’s programs but is not exclusively for master’s programs.  Premium tuition is applied on top of the base tuition.  The Poole College of Management, College of Engineering, and College of Veterinary Medicine (among other colleges) have premium tuition for some of their degree programs.

Provost Arden briefly discussed the “back door” tuition increase NC State has received for this year which involved the removal of our exempt status for the Legislative increase that was given to 14 UNC System universities in 2013-14 during which time those universities absorbed a 6% to 12% tuition increase.  NC State had been exempted but the Legislative tuition increase will apply to NC State this year at a rate of 4%.  Provost Arden explained that the increase means NC State will net less money with this year’s CITI than leadership initially thought.  He continued by commenting that NC State’s goal as a public institution is to try to hold down tuition rates which he said has been challenging.
Provost Arden discussed the committee’s charge and stated that the Campus Initiated Tuition Increase (CITI)  and the Fee Review processes are important and overlap somewhat with some members attending each other’s meetings and participating in the chancellor’s Conference Committee.  He mentioned a few key points about a new 4-year Tuition and Fees Plan approved by the Board of Governors. The plan spans 2015-16 through 2018-19. 

· A new component in the 4- year plan is: UNC-System universities that request CITI must submit a two year recommendation for tuition increases which would be for 2015-16 plus 2016-17.  

· A separate 5% cap is placed on tuition and on fees for in-state undergraduate students.  There’s no cap on in-state graduate, or on out-of-state undergraduate and graduate students.

· The 5% cap remains in place for the next four years.

· CITI funds are usually allocated in four categories which are: 1) quality and accessibility; 2) faculty promotional increases; 3) the graduate student support plan; and 4) need-based financial aid.  This year the Legislature has capped the amount to be spent on need-based financial aid at 15%.  This 15% cap is different than in past years when typically the Legislature required a minimum of 25% to be spent on need-based financial aid.  And, in past years NC State typically exceeded this minimum.  The 15% cap effects two UNC-System universities (NC State and UNC-Chapel Hill) which already exceed the 15% cap.  NC State won’t take money out of need-based financial but can’t put any into it from CITI revenue.
Provost Arden summarized the responsibility of this year’s Tuition Review Advisory Committee which is to:

· Set a tuition-increase recommendation

· Specify how the funds from the tuition increase will be allocated

Provost Arden stated that this will be a process which ultimately follows the directions of the UNC-GA and the Board of Governors.  He explained the process as: recommendations from each committee move separately to the Chancellor, then to the Conference Committee, next to the NC State Board of Trustees [in November 2014], to the UNC Board of Governors [which develops a UNC system budget], and  to the N.C. General Assembly in Spring 2015.  
Member’s Question: 

· When will this [TRAC] Committee meet with the Fee Review Committee to negotiate the 5% cap?  Response by Provost Arden:  The two committees don’t meet together although some of the members on this committee are also members on the Fee Review Committee.  After both committees send recommendations to the chancellor, the chairs and co-chairs from each committee are members of the chancellor’s Conference Committee.  The committees can’t trade-off and negotiate the 5% cap.  For example, TRAC can’t decide to do a 6% tuition increase and trade-off with the Fee Review Committee for them to do only a 4% increase.  The 5% cap applies to each committee separately. . . TRAC can’t recommend more than a 5% increase and FRC can’t recommend more than a 5% increase.
· Five percent over four years. . . is that annual?  Response by Provost Arden:  Technically, yes the cap is 5% annually.  But, hearing informally from the Board of Governors. . . just because there’s a 5% cap doesn’t mean that the Board wants universities to think they can send them a 5% increase each year over the next four years.  The Board would prefer to see universities recommend a tuition increase that’s less than 5%.

Provost Arden called on Co-chair Rusty Mau to add his perspective.  

Co-chair Mau asked the rhetorical question: When considering and analyzing tuition and tuition increases, where on the sliding scale do we want to be?  He stated that it’s a trade-off among several variables such as: 

· whether we have zero tuition increase and thus wait for the Legislators to make a move/decision about tuition increases

· whether we recommend a 5% tuition increase during this meeting series or otherwise recommend some percentage less than 5%

· what percentage we allocate on each of the three categories.

Co-chair Mau continued by giving a staggering statistic of how tuition would double in 14.5 years if we constantly raise tuition by 5% each year.  He stated that he serves on this committee as a voice for students.  He expressed his desire to help us [the TRAC] get to a place where we’re almost perfect on the sliding scale.  
Provost Arden again noted the importance of access and affordability. He distributed a handout titled “Peer Institution Table of Tuition and Fees (Preliminary) Fall 2014.”  In discussing peer comparisons, he said NC State has either the second-lowest or third-lowest tuition as compared to peers for in-state undergraduate and in-state graduate students and described the tuition as a heck-of-a-deal.  The tuition, he said, is in the third lower quartile of our peers for every student category.  Provost Arden said, relative to other UNC-System universities, NC State is about where other universities are with in-state undergraduate tuition but is out of sync regarding tuition for out-of-state undergraduates as compared to UNC-Chapel Hill.

Member’s question:

· Do we know what percent of our peers’ budget is state supported?  Response by Provost Arden: No, that data isn’t included on this handout.  What we usually find is when tuition goes up, state appropriations go down.  Rutgers University is the exception.  They have high state appropriations and high tuition.  
During the course of his discussion, Provost Arden distributed two additional handouts titled “Campus Initiated Tuition Increase Revenue dated 8/22/14” and  “CITI Budget and Allocations for FY 2013-14.” He discussed these handouts and asked members to review them later and to bring any questions they might have about them to the next meeting(s).  He mentioned the 11.5% tuition increase listed for the 2012-13 column and explained that the sizeable increase resulted from the UNC Board of Governors approving a “catch up tuition” in addition to 6.5% CITI cap. 
In discussing the handout Campus Initiated Tuition Increase Provost Arden noted that the handout contains 5 years of data regarding the CITI revenues and allocations.  He briefly discussed the four categories that CITI supports: 1) need-based financial aid, 2) faculty salaries/benefits [which is restricted to promotional increases], 3) student-centered programs: quality/accessibility, 4) graduate student support plan.  He drew members’ attention to the fact that incoming CITI resources plus percent-allocations for each category vary from year to year and stressed the importance of transparency  in including monetary income and allocations on the handout.  He said we try to be very true to spending CITI according to the recommendations this committee makes.  He stressed the goal and importance of holding harmless the GSSP and importance of allocating a percentage that will hold-harmless the GSSP rather than just throwing money at it.
Sr. Vice Provost Larick explained the entry of “$0 premium tuition” in section ‘f’ on the handout.  
Provost Arden indicated that UNC-System Board of Governors expresses concern and regulates the tuition increase for in-state undergraduate students and not for other student categories.
When there were no further questions or comments, Provost Arden called upon Co-chair Mau for additional input.  He had none at this time.  
Director of Scholarships & Financial Aid, Krista Domnick, led discussions for agenda item #5 “Review of financial aid data & financial aid projections for 2014-15.”  To guide her discussion, Director Domnick used a powerpoint presentation and handout titled “Financial Aid Update.” 

Director Domnick emphasized the following points:

· Financial need for our students continues to increase.
· $313.3M pass through NC State’s Scholarships and Financial Aid Office which is made up of three different types:  a) scholarships/grants; b) loans; and c) work.

· The largest percent of the $313.3M comes from federal sources [45%] followed by NC State University sources [25%], then from state and private sources at 22% and 8% respectively.

· Information from the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) is what determines financial need.  If the expected family contribution is higher than the cost to attend NC State, the student has zero demonstrated need and doesn’t qualify for financial aid.  The number of undergraduate students who applied for financial aid has risen from 11,491 in year 2005-06 to 15,431 in year 2014-15. Students often complete the FAFSA even though they end up not qualifying for financial aid.  The federal formula is difficult; students may demonstrate need at one university and demonstrate zero need at another institution.  Because students can apply for financial aid throughout the year; the number applying is expected to rise during this academic year. To date, 11,839 undergraduate students have demonstrated need this academic year. 
· The cost of college attendance increases financial pressure on students and families.  These costs include tuition, fees, housing, and dining.  The Scholarships and Financial Aid Office deals with helping students with all costs.  The average need for undergraduate students last year was $15,437 which was met with a combination of scholarships/grants [$8539 on average] plus loans [$5257 on average].  Graduating seniors in 2012-13 left NC State with an average loan debt of $20,336.  Although the Scholarships and Financial Aid Office doesn’t get a “report card grade” on loan indebtedness, loan indebtedness is a consideration in college rankings.  It’s important to keep an eye on the amount of loan indebtedness students accrue.
· Students demonstrate a range of financial aid.  In 2013-14 (last year) 4,055 [out of 12,190] demonstrated need greater than $20,000. 

· There remains a gap between the cost of attending and the amount of financial aid students receive. NC State doesn’t meet one hundred percent of students’ financial need. 
· Graduate students also apply for financial aid.  A greater percentage who apply for financial aid, have need because graduate students usually have only their income to help determine need—not the income of their parents as many undergraduate students do.
Questions: 

· Have you tracked the students who take out high amounts of loans?  Do they show up in drop-out statistics? Response by Director Domnick: No, we don’t have that statistic.  Often, parents take out loans [to help meet students’ cost of attending college].
· For the ones who needed $20,000 what did they actually get?  Director Domnick referenced a previously-shown slide and stated that we don’t meet 100% of the student’s need.  Slide #11 illustrates the average need was $15,437 for year 2013-14 and was met with a combination of scholarships/grants/loans totaling $13,796 on average.
When there were no further questions, Provost Arden again reminded TRAC members to bring any questions they might have about the handouts to the next meeting.

Today’s meeting adjourned at 4:00 PM.
Next Meeting:

Wed., Sept. 10, 2014 
8:00 – 9:00 AM

Chancellor’s Conference Room 
Please notice that the meeting is in the Chancellor’s Conference.  Previously, it was going to be in Winslow, but was changed in case we need to have the telephone conferencing feature available.
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